
Town of Norwell 
Commonwealth of Massachusetts 

WARRANT FOR ANNUAL TOWN MEETING 

Monday, May 8, 2023 

At 7:30 O'clock in the Evening 
At the Norwell Middle School, Henry E. Goldman Gymnasium, Main Street 

ARTICLE 2: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, or appropriate from available 
funds, sums of money to defray the charges, expenses and salary obligations of the Town, 
including debt and interest, and out of state travel for the ensuing year, to provide for a Reserve 
Fund and to fix salaries and compensation for all Elected Officers of the Town, or take any other 
action relative thereto. 

Requested by the Advisory Board 
As Town Administrator, I am pleased to present the Fiscal Year 2024 budget for the Town of 
Norwell, and wish to thank the Select Board, Advisory Board, Town Accountant, Christine 
McCarthy, all Town Department Heads, Elected Officials, School Committee, and School 
Superintendent Matt Keegan for their patience, teamwork, and assistance in developing and 
balancing this budget. I appreciate your professionalism and tireless commitment to the Town 
of Norwell. Thank you to everyone mentioned above and to the residents of Norwell for 
welcoming me as your new Town Administrator and for your friendship and support over the 
past ten years. I look forward to serving all of you in this new capacity and will work hard to 
ensure we continue to provide exceptional service to our residents. We are committed to 
running Norwell in a fiscally responsible manner to provide an excellent education for our 
children, provide resources and care for our seniors, maintain our infrastructure, protect the 
public, deliver top notch emergency services, provide clean water, run robust recreation and 
wellness programs, and support many other services and resources that make Norwell such a 
wonderful community to live, visit, and work in. I look forward to working with all of you 
collaboratively to bring positive changes in the future while ensuring Norwell maintains its 
beauty, history, and culture. 



Article 2 provides each department with funds necessary to continue to provide the required 
level of services. The proposed budget represents a 5.58% increase over the prior year. The 
Town's adherence to its financial policies combined with on-target increases in local receipts 
and state aid allow for this increase. We continue to forecast revenue conservatively, adhere 
to a culture that rewards operational surpluses, devote multiple sources of funding to pension 
and OPEB costs and responsibly add to our reserves. There are some pressures on the 
budget in areas such as unfunded mandates/requirements for education/special education, 
trash and recycling, pension obligations, and insurance for example. The Town established 
stabilization accounts, including a SPED stabilization account to mitigate or smooth some of 
the volatility/budget pressure. We have weathered many storms, made it through a pandemic, 
and have worked with rising costs and inflation all within the operating budget which is limited 
in terms of revenue increases (prop 2 ½, local aid, local receipts et cetera). It is important to 
note, this budget is funded through normal state and local revenue sources and does not rely 
on reserves or non-recurring funds. It is anticipated that the Town, through prudent 
management and conservative forecasting, will continue to generate both operational and 
revenue surpluses that will continue to supplement reserves even during the most difficult 
times. 

The efforts of the Town's workforce, its elected officials and particularly the residents who 
volunteer to serve in a multitude of functions have positioned Norwell for the future. The most 
essential element to Norwell's future success is the willingness of residents to devote their 
time and talent to the management of the town. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Darleen L. Sullivan 
Town Administrator 

The Advisory Board reviewed each department budget over several weeks of public 
meetings. The Advisory Board supports the entire budget as reflected in the FY24 
Advisory Board recommends column. The Advisory Board feels the recommended 
budget is fair and balanced and addresses the needs of the community within the limits 
of the financial resources available. 
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